PROGRESS REPORT

Introduction
The past year has been eventful and, not unsurprisingly, we have encountered some difficulties along the way, which have affected our timetable. We have, however, made good progress and are adapting our approach accordingly. We now have good working relationships with 3 General Practices: Air Balloon and Pembroke Road surgeries in Bristol and Daybrook practice in Nottingham. The research team is:

Liz Lloyd (Principle Investigator)

Kate White (University of Bristol)

Jane Seymour (University of Nottingham)

Michael Calnan (University of Kent and University of Bristol)

Ailsa Cameron (University of Bristol)

Randall Smith  (University of Bristol) 

This team has met on three occasions. We also enjoyed meeting a visiting academic Sabine Pleschberger, from the University of Vienna. Sabine has carried out highly relevant research and her research experience and her work on understanding dignity in later life has been very influential on our thinking. 

1. Appointment of Research Assistant.

We have been fortunate in our appointment of Kate White as the research assistant for this project. Kate has taken responsibility for a wide range of activities, including establishing our website, conducting interviews and liaising with the staff at the general practices and developing our database for analysis. 

2. Ethical approval and R&D Governance agreements

In common with other researchers we found the process of obtaining approval for our research time-consuming and demanding. Whilst we were successful in obtaining ethical approval the research ethics committee placed conditions on our recruitment process, which has had a delaying effect on obtaining our participant group. We were obliged to limit the number of invitations to participate to the actual number we required. Because the response rate was, as expected, very low (less than 20%) this has entailed several rounds of invitations and this has been demanding on the time and resources of GPs and their staff.  Obtaining governance approval to carry out the research in Bristol and Nottingham took an extremely long time because of staff shortages and resignations in the R&D offices. Consequently we were unable to commence fieldwork until June – some 4 months later than originally planned. 

3. NDA Programme

We have attended three meetings for researchers in the wider NDA programme. These have been constructive and enjoyable, bringing us into contact with other researchers in the Programme and enabling us to make contact with members of the programme’s Older People’s Panel. 

5. Recruitment of participants
Despite the delays to our recruitment we now have 29 participants (14 in Nottingham and 15 in Bristol). It has surprised us greatly that 21 of these are men. Given the gender balance in the age group that we are recruiting (75 and over) this is most unusual and is an issue that requires deeper investigation. The GPs sent invitations in approximately equal numbers to men and women.

We have, with guidance and advice from our Advisory Panel, considered other ways of reaching our target of 40 participants and to recruit more women. We also aim to meet an undertaking given in our original application to pay attention to ethnicity concerns: all the current participants are white and British.  To this end, we have made contact with:

· Age Concern Bristol’s Roundhouse Day Centre, whose organisers have expressed an interest in helping us to identify potential participants,

· Dhek Bhal, which provides services for the South Asian community in Bristol.
We are also hoping for a positive response from similar groups that we have approached in the Nottingham area.
6. Interviews 

The first round of face-to-face interviews has been conducted by Kate (21) and Liz (8).  We have already obtained extremely interesting and valuable data concerning participants’ daily lives, their health problems, sources of support and experiences of services. We have also learnt a great deal about how they perceive their working and social lives, their relationships with their spouses, families and friends. Several of the participants are widowed and have shared their experiences of bereavement.  We both feel privileged and humbled by the stories that we have heard and by the interest shown in our research.
We have also conducted the first set of telephone interviews, and they have produced fascinating additional data that build on our findings from our initial contact with participants.  These interviews have also enabled us to establish a closer relationship and rapport with the individual older people in the study. 
7. Analysis of findings

We are beginning the process of analysis using a ‘Framework’ approach which identifies key themes concerning dignity across the group, as well as enabling us to follow the themes for each individual over the whole period of the research. 
Early findings from the first rounds of interviews are already feeding into our draft interview schedule for the second face-to-face interviews that will be conducted between July and September 2009.  We are planning to look more closely at lifecourse factors, including education, family life and religious beliefs and to explore the ways in which perceptions of dignity and respect in old age are associated with earlier influences on individuals’ lives. 

